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ICE London welcomes this opportunity to respond to draft The London Plan. The Plan is a 
comprehensive outline, and we have highlighted some key areas that we feel are positive 
developments, and other areas in which we suggest more should be done. 
 
The Institution of Civil Engineers shares knowledge and actively promotes civil engineering. 
The ICE was established as a learned society in 1818, and provides a voice for civil 
engineering, continuing professional development and promoting best practice throughout 
the industry. As part of our 200 year anniversary we are more actively reaching out to the 
public and the next generation of civil engineers.  
 
ICE London supports and represents over 9,000 members living and working in the capital, 
as remains happy to facilitate debates and engagement with the GLA and our members on 
any of the issues raised in our submission.  
 
Forward Looking and Good Growth 
 
The Plan outlines a number of sensible solutions to support London’s growth and resilience 
over the coming years, which ICE London fully supports. However, we feel the overarching 
themes should be more ambitious in order to address today’s issues and to consider how 
the city could be 20+ years from now.  
 
As the body representing civil engineers, our job is to look for innovative, long-lasting 
solutions to help improve society and make people’s lives easier.  
 
The disruptive nature of technology over the past twenty years has demonstrated some 
profound impacts they can make on society. New technology can be used to improve the 
lives of Londoners, and visitors to the capital.  
 
The London Plan also bases much of its assumptions on the continued trajectory of gradual 
economic growth, and population rises in the capital. Whilst this forecast can provide a solid 
basis for planning, at this stage we are not yet aware of how Britain’s exit from the European 
Union will impact on the economy, or indeed potential population fluctuations within London.  
 
However, ICE London welcomes the focus on good growth to deliver changes for the capital 
and beyond, and believe that good growth can be achieved through a number of the 
recommendations in the London Plan. 
 
Data 
 
The pace of change over the past decade, through the spread of smart phones in particular, 
has been driven by data. As an industry, we must push to increase, and spread, the use of 
data to enable more effective solutions to today’s problems. 
 
As a society, we must think differently about a digital world, and not be constrained by 
current situations. We have the opportunity to think of the ideal space, and work back to the 
present day, in order to provide sustainable solutions to this. Data is critical in this, and the 
Mayor of London should provide leadership to encourage information sharing between 
businesses. 
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Transport 
 
Having a resilient transport network across London is essential. Future-proofing the transport 
network is crucial for future economic growth, and keep Londoners moving. ICE London has 
highlighted some areas that we feel can deliver improvements in infrastructure, including 
improved air quality and future-proofed developments.  
 
Road Infrastructure 
 
The Plan does not place much consideration on the road infrastructure in London. With 
autonomous vehicle technology already undertaking testing, the capital’s transport corridors 
of the future must be considered. Whilst not all roads are managed under the auspices of 
Transport for London, the Mayor should take a strategic lead to encourage innovative 
upgrades to roads, and consider how best people and goods can be transported around the 
capital.  
 
ICE London strongly believes that additional capacity can be utilised from the existing road 
network. Space is at a premium in London, but we must think strategically about the best 
use of transport corridors. As it stands, London’s (often congested) roads contain a 
combination of private vehicles, public transport, and freight deliveries on all scales. The 
Mayor should be bold to think how best to utilise these spaces – and actively use data to 
provide solutions.  
 
We must recognise that, particularly in London, space and time are not free commodities. 
That is why we support a push towards a consumption congestion charge regime. Charging 
as a method dissuades people from using certain roads; thus the Mayor should consider 
ways of introducing this to reduce daily consumption in areas of London’s road network, as 
has been demonstrated by the City of London Corporation. We welcomed the proposals in 
the recent consultation on ULEZ. 
 
This could encourage people, where possible, to use the existing network at times of less 
demand. During the day there is space and time available on London’s transport networks - 
and this can be better utilised. However, in order to utilise this space, solutions must be data 
driven. We are already witnessing shifts in vehicle usage through car clubs, and with 
changing modes of ownership, a better understanding of data can help maximise the 
existing infrastructure.  
 
Utilising road infrastructure 
 
Roads are not only transportation corridors, but can also be utilised for energy. Smart 
systems already exist whereby the road can reintroduce energy to the network; alongside 
this there have been trials involving roads that can simultaneously charge electric vehicles. 
ICE London supports making London a world-leader in smart technology, including vehicle 
charging whilst improving the air quality for all.  
 
ICE London strongly believe that the Mayor of London should consider the road network 
within the capital, and transform roads into active assets providing more than just corridors 
for vehicle movements. The opportunity exists to consider – longer term – having dedicated 
roads or lanes for electric vehicles, and install infrastructure which would enable the 
charging of such vehicles. This could act as a motive to push drivers towards more efficient 
means of road travel. 
 
On restrictions in road use; the City of London Corporation already exercise this with limited 
vehicle movements between 9am and 5pm. Consideration should be placed on whether this 
option should be pursued in other parts of the capital. However, any approach that would 
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limit vehicular movements to only public transport should always be carried out in a strategic 
manner.  
 
We also support increased levels of pedestrianisation within London, taking a strategic 
approach which considers public transport links and the effect on local side streets. 
Pedestrianisation should be implemented within a wider, more holistic view of the transport 
system. 
 
With the UK Government already deciding that traditional fuel vehicles should be phased out 
from 2040, London has the opportunity to lead the way and think of innovative solutions that 
can encourage new forms of travel, and in addition, provide a more sustainable shift towards 
fuel efficient vehicles, whilst utilising the existing infrastructure. 
 
Systems exist whereby solar panels from roads can generate electricity. In a densely 
populated and growing city, the introduction of solar panels on to roads to generate 
electricity would work in tandem with a growing use of electric vehicles, to take pressure off 
the national grid.  
 
The Mayor should explore controls over certain periods to encourage alternative modes of 
transport to be used. Critical to this is the data, which would look at real-time flow, and 
gauge how vehicles and pedestrians use such spaces.  
 
Electric Vehicles 
 
London should seek to become a world-leading city in electric vehicle usage, taking action to 
prepare for the growing burden on the electricity grid. TfL and the GLA should take the lead 
and work with the local authorities in London, Electric Vehicle infrastructure providers and 
Distribution Network Operators to encourage the take-up of electric vehicles and the 
provision of the necessary charging infrastructure. 
 
Crossrail 2 
 
On the trends predicted in The London Plan, passenger services will continue to grow. With 
Elizabeth line services set to inject additional capacity to the network, ICE London will 
continue to work with industry partners and business groups to build the case for Crossrail 2. 
This project can build upon the successes of Crossrail, and ensure the wider benefits across 
the South East are generated.  
 
We understand the financial challenges to make Crossrail 2 a reality, and keeping costs 
down is essential to getting the project on track. ICE London is happy to support further work 
on this to ensure the project proceeds. 
 
Over-station development 
 
Making the best possible use of space within the highly constrained urban environment in 
London is essential to provide more homes and work spaces for Londoners. ICE London 
supports over station development as an appropriate way to intensify the use of land in the 
capital by sensitively addressing the planning, urban and technical challenges. Thinking 
strategically about new transport hubs and how to generate sustainable growth from this will 
be critical, and ICE London is happy to support the GLA by bringing together thought 
leaders in this area. 
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Circular Economy 
  
ICE London strongly supports the circular economy, whereby the greatest possible value is 
extracted from resources before they become waste. 
 
A circular economy is one where materials are retained in use at their highest value for as 
long as possible and are then re-used or recycled, leaving a minimum of residual waste. 
London should move towards this approach as it will save resources, increase the resource 
efficiency of London’s businesses, and help to reduce carbon emissions. 
 
We are pleased with the inclusion of encouraging waste minimisation and waste avoidance 
through the reuse of materials and using fewer resources in the production and distribution 
of products, and in particular the construction, demolition and excavation waste of 95 per 
cent by 2020. 
 
ICE London strongly supports the principles for large-scale developments with opportunities 
for innovative building design that avoids waste, supports high recycling rates and helps 
London transition to a circular economy, where materials, products and assets are kept at 
their highest value for as long as possible. 
 
We welcome the GLA and London Waste and Recycling Board budget to support the 
circular economy businesses on commercial terms, and call on the Mayor to be a vocal 
proponent of this.  
 
ICE London firmly believes that sustainable infrastructure solutions must also include an 
element of design for deconstruction and beneficial re-use rather than demolition. This is a 
more sustainable method long-term, and one that should be encouraged at the early stages 
of design. 
 
We also agree that the best use of the land needs to be taken into consideration when 
deciding whether to retain existing buildings in a development.  
 
In a city of such density, we need to consider ways in which the Mayor can lead on changing 
attitudes and behaviours towards recycling and use of materials. ICE London would support 
moves towards producer responsibility, and a push to enable users and providers to 
understand more about the materials being used, and what best to do with them.  
 
Urban Greening  
 
The Mayor must provide strategic leadership for the capital on robust waste management 
systems, although this is the preserve of local authorities. The minimal greening factor of 0.3 
is not an ambitious enough target. It is the view of ICE London that 0.7 would be a better 
target – both for commercial and private developments. 
 
Energy Networks 
 
ICE London believes that combined heat and power domestic units should be considered in 
new developments, which would help reduce carbon, and improve air quality.  
 
We also strongly believe in a roll out programme of monitoring Underground station air 
quality and ensure new stations contain air pollution reduction solutions. This should also 
work in tandem with underground heat management systems, which can be used to supply 
energy.  
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Freight 
 
ICE London believes City Hall and TfL should make a long term commitment to vehicle 
consolidation centres and provide strategic leadership in order to reduce the level of 
emissions from goods vehicles. TfL and the GLA should actively promote the use of 
consolidation centres (whereby vehicles consolidate their loads at a centre near the delivery 
point). This should be done by investing in new consolidation centres in construction, freight, 
waste, recycling, delivery and ‘last mile’ deliveries. 
 
With additional capacity on London’s waterways, we believe the Mayor should incentivise 
use of commercial wharves along the river, for example through the use of a London Wharf 
Grant. To encourage this, an additional grant to freight companies looking to switch from 
road to river transport could be offered. 
 
Conclusion 
 
London is a key driver of the UK economy, and the infrastructure must be fit for purpose, not 
only for today, but for the next two decades and beyond. 
 
Technology and the utilisation of data will be critical to keep London moving. We must think 
boldly about how we transport people and goods, and how we make best use of the existing 
infrastructure. Ensuring we have a resilient city will help deliver good growth for the capital – 
even in times of uncertainty. 
 
London is a global city, and to maintain this status, the Mayor of London must be bold in his 

thinking and lead on delivering change. ICE London is happy to bring together experts on 

any of the issues touched upon in this submission, to help support the Mayor and GLA 

deliver the change for London.  
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